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The first year of the provost golf club was a huge success. It was a sketchy start in May with many 
cancellations due to soggy conditions.  But by June and July we were golfing regularly. A different course each 
week, whenever we could arrange a good deal!  Courses played included Black Horse, Highland Glen, Pike 
Lake, Northern Dunes and Saugeen.  In August we began to replay course favourites. Although our group size 
varied from 4 to 18, good time was always guaranteed. We plan to play throughout September and into 
October if weather permits. It was a fantastic season! Consider joining us next year.  

 

  
Management Committee                                                             Be a Friend.  Bring a Friend. 
President ς Joel Côté                                         
Past President ς Lorna Eadie Hocking     Our next meeting will be Wednesday, Sept 11   
First Vice President ς Lynda Taylor Basilij    at 10:00 at the P&H Centre 
Second Vice President ς VACANT                
Secretary ς Jan Stocovaz                                                                                                                                                             
Treasurer ς Judy Turnbull                     Our next Management Committee Meeting  
Programme Co-chairs- Bob Farrow, Karen Creighton             will take place on Tuesday September 3              
Membership Chair ς Joan Ferguson                            at 9:30 a.m. 
Communications - Loretta Dunn             
Activity Group ChairςSheryl Newton      
Greeter Co-chairs ς Jeanne Kucan, Wendy McDougall National website: www.PROBUS.org/5ontario.htm 
Hospitality ς Karen Farrow, Helen Peppler    
 

September speaker ς to be announced 
 
 

But in the meantime, here are some pictures from our last meeting. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

http://www.probus.org/5ontario.htm


  

Our June Speaker ς Major (retired) Jamie Miller  
 

 
 
Guest Speaker was Jamie Miller (above left) was introduced by Bill Roseborough (above right).  Jamie grew up 
in Hanover and joined the Canadian Forces in 1985 as a naval officer.   As an Intelligence Officer, Jamie had the 
privilege of multiple postings across the national intelligence enterprise, including Kandahar.  Following a Libya 
mission, Jamie had the privilege of a posting to Washington, DC as the Operations Liaison Office to the US 
National Geospatial Intelligence Agency and National Reconnaissance Office ς both positions were career 
highlights.  Lƴ нлмс ƘŜ ƧƻƛƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀŦŦ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ w/!CΩǎ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ {ǇŀŎŜΣ ǿƘŜǊŜ ƘŜ ǿƻǊƪŜŘ ǳƴǘƛƭ Ƙƛǎ 
retirement in 2018. He has asked us to indicate that he is not a representative of the government.  
 
Every one of us uses space system in our daily life ς cell phones, checking our bank accounts, using GPS or the 
internet.  It is an incredibly important part of our lives.  If any of these disrupted, it could pose a serious threat. 
hǳǊ ŀŘǾŜǊǎŀǊƛŜǎ ŀǊŜ ŘƻƛƴƎ Řŀƛƭȅ ǘƘƛƴƎǎ ǘƻ ŘƛǎǊǳǇǘ ǳǎ ōǳǘ ǿŜ ǿƻƴΩǘ ƘŜŀǊ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎ ǘƻ ŘƛǎǊǳǇǘ ǳǎ ƛƴ 
space. Space is congested and competitive. Below are some key points from his slide presentation. 

 
Space is a Hard Place to Operate In:  

¶ Extremely harsh environment;  
Å Solar radiation; solar storms; extremely cold temperatures 
Å Very expensive to get there and difficult to stay there  
Å Made more difficult because it is also highly congested, highly contested and highly competitive  

 
Satellite Mission Orbits:  

Å Low Earth Orbit (LEO) (300 ς 2000 km)   
Å Mapping, Surveillance; Internet and Space station  

Å Medium Earth Orbit (MEO) (2000-22000 km) 
Å Navigation and Search and Rescue 
Å Geostationary Orbit (GEO) - 22000km and TV, weather, comms   
Å Highly Elliptical Orbit (HEO) - Polar communications 

 
Myths about Space and Satellites: 
Å An operator of a space system can move a satellite to collect over any place on the earth.  Myth: 

Satellites are constantly moving in an orbit, unless the orbit is geostationary (22,000 km) the satellite 
cannot dwell over a location  



  

Å Space Travel - Alpha Centauri, nearest earth-like planet is 4.27 light years or 81,000 years away with 
current technology. Space tourism will be common in five years or less  

Å ²Ŝ Ŏŀƴ ǊŜŀŘ ŀ ƴŜǿǎǇŀǇŜǊ ƘŜŀŘƭƛƴŜ ƻŦ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜ ǎƛǘǘƛƴƎ ƛƴ aƻǎŎƻǿΩǎ wŜŘ {ǉǳŀǊŜ ς Baloney! 
 
Commercial Rush for Space 
 

 
 

Å We are dependent on space and our dependence is increasing  
Å Technology and financial barriers are coming down  
Å 5ŀǘŀ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ ƴƻǿ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘΩǎ Ƴƻǎǘ ǾŀƭǳŀōƭŜ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜ, not oil (see graphic above, left) 
Å Estimate 6000-7000 satellites launched in next 3 years    

 
Hyperspectral Data 

¶ Many new uses (i.e. we can see disease in crops months before they appear) 

¶ Infrared portion of the electromagnetic spectrum  

¶ Hundreds of bands collected simultaneously (see graphic above, right) 
 
Which Other Nations and Non-State Actors are Operating in Space 
Å As of Dec 2018 there is an on-orbit presence of 90 countries!  
Å China has had the most aggressive space program in the last decade and have approximately 315 

payloads on orbit  
Å The US is the largest operator of space systems and has approximately 1600 payloads on orbit 
Å The vast majority of these payloads are for peaceful purposes  

 
Canada in Space 

Å 57 years of history; third nation in space (Russia, US, Canada)  
Å In 1962, First communication satellite for services to northern Canada  
Å More astronauts than any other country other than Russian and US  
Å ²Ŝ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘŜ ŀōƛƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ ƭŀǳƴŎƘ ƻǳǊ ƻǿƴ ǎŀǘŜƭƭƛǘŜǎ 

 
Adversaries 
Å China, Russia, Iran and North Korea pose threats to our space systems  
Å In the military context Canada and our closest allies are dependent on space for nearly all military 

effects  
Å Communications , Navigation and Reconnaissance  
Å We are currently in a version of the Cold War in space, the contemporary nomenclature is Grey 

Zone Conflict  



  

Group Activities 
Susan Leidel reminded members that guests should sign waiver sheets in order to 
take part in activity groups over the summer months. 

Å  Å   
 

 
Å  

Å TAP (Technical Aspects and Principles) Photography ς will be meeting throughout the summer. 
 

Å Plant Based Foodie group - below (left) is the first Plant Based Foodie luncheon from June 10. 
 

 
¶ Scrabble ς On June 20 we held a finale and potluck luncheon (see picture above, on the right) at the home 

of Liz Pybus. I guess it is only fitting that Liz played all her tiles in her second game garnering a score of 84 
with the fifty point bonus in a single hand. She went on to get top total score. Lois also used all her tiles for 
the bonus in her second game. It must have been that scrumptious luncheon giving you a sugar high. It has 
been a pleasure this year playing with Allan and his harem. There have been lots of laughs, liberal use of 
the scrabble dictionary, and some very sweet treats. We are taking a break for the summer months, but 
perhaps you would like to join the fun and games in September when PROBUS returns. It is not only a 
challenge for the little grey cells but also a chance to learn more about the other members of PROBUS.  

 

¶ Potluck - 15 ladies attended the potluck at the park on June 17. The sun came out, the food was delicious, 
and everyone enjoyed the picnic. From left to right (below left):  Marg Clark, Barb Mann, Betty Perkins, 
Donna Ignas, Bev Hambly, Ruth Hastie, Georgia Kreager, Linda Vallie, Terry Zettler Griffin, Susan Clarkson, 
Cate Diebold, Jeanne Kucan, Pat Butler, Mona Duffy. Photographer: Marybelle Schumacher  

 
 

Å Wine - On June 13, 48 members of the combined Travel and Wine Tasting Groups (see above, right) 
ŘƛŘƴΩǘ let a little rain dampen their spirits as they headed out on a bus trip to see the play 
ά¢ƘƻǊƻǳƎƘƭȅ aƻŘŜǊƴ aƛƭƭƛŜέ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŦŜǿ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ǎǘƻǇǎ ŀƭƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǿŀȅΦ  The first stop was at 
Hessenland Inn & Schatz Winery.  There the group enjoyed a fabulous tour of this new winery 
located on the beautiful shores of Lake Huron between Grand Bend and Bayfield in the lake side 
village of St. Joseph.  The tour was followed by an incredible lunch prepare by Chef Frank Ihrig and 



  
hosted by his wife Liz Ihrig.  The lunch was either Quiche or Pork Schnitzel followed by a beautifully 
presented desert featuring a blueberry pie tart.  Everyone raved of the food and would highly 
recommend the Inn.   Following lunch, we boarded the bus and headed to our second stop, Dark 
Horse Estate Winery, which is conveniently located right next door to the Huron County Play 
House.  There many of us sampled some of their wines.  A flight of three wines was only $10 and 
you got to keep the glass at the end of the tasting. Finally we made it to the Play House for the 
production of Thoroughly Modern Millie starring the one and only Cindy Williams who starred in 
the TV show, Laverne & Shirley.  The production was very funny and very well done. We all look 
forward to our next combined Travel and Wine Tasting tour.  They are proving to be lots of fun. 

 

Å The Travel Group is planning a 14 day tour to England and Scotland with Globus Tours for 2020. We 
will be leaving Canada on May 21 and returning home on June 3. If you or any of your friends or 
relatives are interested in hearing more about this tour please join us at Hanover Travel on 
Thursday July 25 at 2:00 pm.  Call Hanover Travel at 519-364-3270 by July 24 to save your space. 

 
Å Craft Group Update:   A bus trip to the One-Of-A-Kind Craft Show has been finalized 

through Hanover Holiday Tours. The date of the trip is Wednesday, November 27, 2019. Per 
Person Price of $76.00, including HST.  Cost includes:  Motor coach transportation, 
Admission to One of a Kind Show, and services of a Hanover Holidays Tour Director.  See 
end of newsletter for more information. 

 
Å Golf - Our PROBUS Golf season got off with a bang on May 21 at the Mount Forest Golf club. 

A fun time was had by 20 golfers and a few black flies. But it did not rain. The sun was 
shining!  It's not too late to join this fun group. We have a lot of great courses booked.  

 
Å Strollers - Our first outing was July 10 and 14 of us had a guided tour of Ethnos Canada in 

Durham followed by a lunch at Pebbles restaurant in Varney (the tour included a discounted 
lunch).   The weather was grand and the morning was interesting and informative. We will 
be walking every Wednesday, weather permitting.  

 
Å Cycling - Members have already enjoyed 3 cycling tours including The Saugeen River Trail in 

Walkerton, Port Elgin to Southampton North Shore Road Trail, and Chesley Heritage Trail.  
Future cycling tours are being planned weekly Thursdays in July and August including Village 
of Point Clarke roads along Lake Huron, Elora Cataract Trail Belwood Lake area, Saugeen Rail 
Trail in Port Elgin including MacGregor Park trails, The Georgian Trail Thornbury to 
Collingwood and more.    
Below are the cyclists at the lovely gardens at the Klages Mill in Chesley. Right to Left:  
Debi Coleman; Debbie Gray; Susan Sakal; Gerry Gerlofsma; Ingrid Gerlofsma; Eva Wilkin and 
Dianne Mather. 

 

 
 
 

 



  
 

 

 
¶ The Hanover Public Library is continuing their TED Talk on most Thursdays in the library. Starting at 

10:30 am, the library will be screening some popular talks by experts in a wide variety of fields, from 
neuroscience to education to environmental and social change. This is free open to everyone.  

¶ This summer, challenge yourself with our Adult Summer Reading Challenge! It's called "Around the 
World in 7 Books", and participants will be reading one book from each of 6 continents as well as one 
from Oceans and Islands. Get your "passport" stamped for each book you read, and completed 
passports will be entered for a draw from some wonderful prizes! Get the reading lists and more 
information at the library. 

¶ If you have grandchildren visiting during the summer months, bring them to the library! We have tons 
of great books and movies for them to enjoy, as well as workshops and activities just for kids. Drop in 
to the library or visit our website, hanoverlibrary.ca, for more information. 

¶ Save the dates for these outstanding author talks in the fall: Jennifer Robson, author of "The Gown" on 
September 18; and Ted Barris, author of "Dam Busters" and "The Great Escape" on October 28. Watch 
for more info on these author visits. 

Events 
 

¶ BGFS presents their 16th Film Fest at the Paramount Theatre on September 20, 8.00 p.m.; 
September 21, 7.30 p.m. and September 22, 1.30 p.m. at the Paramount Theatre. Hope to see you 
at the movies! 

¶ A trip is planned to the Hamilton Theatre in Cambridge on Thursday, November 21st, to see ά9ƭŦΣ 
ǘƘŜ aǳǎƛŎŀƭέ. Tickets @ $96 may be purchased at Grace United Church.  Included is a luxury bus 
ride and a hot buffet at noon at the Crossroads Restaurant in Elmira. Bus will leave at 10:00 a.m. 
and return to Hanover about 6:30 p.m. 

 

ELECTION OF NEW MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE FOR 2019-2020 
Betty Perkins, who was the Chair of the Nominating committee, announced the management committee for 

this term (new management committee members in red) 

 

POSITION                                   CANDIDATE(S)  
¶ President     Joel Cote 

¶ Vice President  (President Elect)   Lynda Taylor Basilij  

¶ 2nd Vice President    Vacant 

¶ Secretary     Jan Stocovaz  

¶ Treasurer     Judy Turnbull 

¶ Communications Chair    Loretta Dunn 

¶ Membership Chair    Joan Ferguson 

¶ Program Co-Chairs      Bob Farrow & Karen Creighton 

¶ Activity Group Chair     Sheryl Newton 

¶ Hospitality Co-Chairs     Karen Farrow & Helen Peppler 

¶ Greeter Co-Chairs     Jeanne Kucan & Wendy McDougall 

¶ Immediate Past President     Lorna Eadie Hocking 

http://hanoverlibrary.ca/


  

 

Frances Agnew has kindly agreed to maintain our website for 2019-2020 but will gladly mentor anybody in 
taking over this responsibility. 

¢I!bY ¸h¦ΧΦΦ 
On behalf of Hanover Area PROBUS Club, thank you to the Management Committee members leaving us: 

Å Linda Vallie ς Program Co-Chair 2 years 
Å Bill Roseborough ς Program Co-Chair 1 year 
Å Susan Leidel ς Activity Group Chair 2 years 
Å Betty Perkins ς Immediate Past President, (Past President, 1st & 2nd Vice, Steering 

Committee) 5 years 
 

And it seems fitting to end this newsletter with outgoing President [ƻǊƴŀ 9ŀŘƛŜ IƻŎƪƛƴƎΩǎ 
farewell remarks at the AGM. 

 
tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘΣ WǳƴŜ мнΣ нлмф 

 
Well I can hardly believe that our 5th year together and my second year as your president has come to a 
close. I am honoured to have served as your president, and thank you for giving me the opportunity. It has 
been a great experience which I have thoroughly enjoyed.  
 
I believe that the Hanover Area PROBUS /ƭǳō ƛǎ ǎǘƛƭƭ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǊƎŜǎǘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 5ƛǎǘǊƛŎǘΧΧhǾŜǊ ǘƘƛǎ Ǉŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊ ǿŜ 
grew to 250 members. And, we continue to keep our own website operating and up to date. We also have 
the best Management Team working behind the scenes on your behalf.  I thank each and every one on the 
Management Team for making this past year so successful.  
 
¢ƘŜ ǎƭƻƎŀƴ ǘƘŀǘ L ǘƘƛƴƪ ǿƻǊƪǎ ǊŜŀƭƭȅ ǿŜƭƭ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ Ŏƭǳō ƛǎ DŜǘ /ƻƴƴŜŎǘŜŘΧΦ{ǘŀȅ /ƻƴƴŜŎǘŜŘΧΦ 
 
You get connected by joining our club and enjoying coffee/tea and treats, conversation and camaraderie at 
ƻǳǊ ƳƻƴǘƘƭȅ ƎŀǘƘŜǊƛƴƎǎ ΧΦΦŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƴ ǘƘŜ aŀƴŀƎŜƳŜƴǘ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ǿƻǊƪǎ ƘŀǊŘ ǘƻ ƪŜŜǇ ȅƻǳ ŎƻƴƴŜŎǘŜŘΧ 
 
You have heard close to 100 different community announcements this past year. Plus we have a 
Community Events Board outside the [ƛƻƴΩǎ Den for your convenience. As a result of these announcements 
many members have attended film festivals, hikes, plays, concerts, dinners, breakfasts, quilt shows, golf 
tournaments, garage sales, etc. 
 
We have had an average of 20 Activity Groups meeting throughout this past year. Everyone in the club has 
the opportunity to connect, participate and have some fun. 
 
How else do we keep you connected?  We publish a Club membership booklet every fall, set out a 
suggestion box at each meeting, keep our website up to date and of course keep you connected through 
[ƻǊŜǘǘŀΩǎ ŦŀƴǘŀǎǘƛŎ ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊǎΦ  
 
Our guest speakers entertain, educate and keep us all in touch with current issues and community events 
as well. So what have we accomplished over the past year? 

¶ ²ŜƭƭΧΦΦ!ǎ ǘƘŜ Ŏƭǳō ƎǊŜǿΣ ǿŜ ǊŜŀƭƛȊŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ Ŏƻŀǘ ǊŀŎƪΧΦǎƻ ƻƴŜ ǿŀǎ ǇǳǊŎƘŀǎŜŘ ƛƴ 
the fall. 

 



  

¶ We held our annual Yuletide Luncheon (turkey dinner) in Dec which I think was enjoyed by 
everyone who attended. 

 

¶ We purchased some new electronics ς a portable sound system for use by Activity Groups, and also 
a new bulb for the projector. 

 

¶ We also purchased 2 new coffee carafes in an effort to eliminate congestion during our social time.   
 

¶ We researched the possibility of updating the screen, but it turns out that it would be a very costly 
project. We shall use the wall for now.  

 

¶ We obtained PROBUS /ŀƴŀŘŀΩǎ bƻǘ-for-profit number, forwarded it to the town officials and as a 
result, we now receive a 25% discount on rental of the [ƛƻƴΩǎ Den.  

 
With your help we updated our club booklet and also updated and/or changed 4 bylaws ς Under Election 
of Officers 3.1 we changed the Nominating Committee structure; under General Meetings 4.5 we adjusted 
the Management Committee meetings schedule; and under Membership 1.8 and 1.9, we granted Lifetime 
membership to our 85 year old members, and we also capped the membership at 275 for next year.   
 
In April we celebrated National PROBUS Month ς and I think I speak on behalf of us all when I say that we 
are very proud to be a part of this International Organization.   
Two of the Management Team (Karen and Helen) attended the Kincardine PROBUS /ƭǳōΩǎ нрth Anniversary 
on May 25th. If you recall, Kincardine was our sponsoring club. Karen and Helen had a great time, and 
brought back some new ideas to work on next year. 
 
Just about every month, one or two lucky PROBUS members took home the winnings from our 
WeShare/youShare 50/25/25 draws. Congratulations to all the winners!  
!ƴŘ ǿŜ ǎƘŀǊŜŘ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƭŀǳƎƘǎ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǎǘ мл ƳƻƴǘƘǎΦ ¸ƻǳ ƘŜŀǊŘ ŀōƻǳǘ нр ƧƻƪŜǎΦ LΩƳ ǎǘƛƭƭ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ 
someone to take over this job! I hope that Joel will! Lastly, you drank close to 1000 cups of coffee and ate 
about 50 pounds of cheese.  
 
Thank you to all the volunteers who have helped the Management Team. We appreciate your help more 
than you know.  
 And thank you to the Nominating Committee chaired by Betty Perkins for organizing a slate of candidates 
for the 2019-20 Management Team.  
 
In closing, I just want to reiterate that our club has had a great year and thank you all for your support and 
friendship. You are the reason that the Hanover Area PROBUS Club is so dynamic and popular.  
 

See you in September! 
 

         REMINDERS   
 

¶ The Suggestion Box is out at every meeting ς any speaker ideas always welcome. 

¶ A reminder to members to άƭǳƎ ŀ ƳǳƎέ to meetings - help reduce our use of paper cups! Currently our 
cups cannot be placed in the recycling bin.  So in order to assist in using less land fill space, please stack 
them in the plastic containers provided each meeting and they will take up less room.   


